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My darling Harry, 
       I haven’t much time to write today.  Have spent the morning in the kitchen, and feel 
rather tired.  This afternoon I must go down town and do some necessary errands.  Your note 
was rec’d yesterday A.M. and on my return from Orange I found the letter, and this A.M. was 
made happy by your long letter.  There are lots of things I want to write about, but I’ll have to 
leave them till tomorrow.  I am glad you went with Miss Elder, for it was a little change for you, 
and it paid, if one or two members of the company were good, especially since it didn’t cost 
you anything for the tickets.  I dont suppose it would have paid, if you had had to pay two or 
three dollars for tickets, but under the circumstances I think it paid, and that it perhaps did you 
good to have something, almost any thing, for a change, for you always get the blues worse 
when you are shut up by yourself.  I seem to be just the other way, and am happier when I can 
be alone, and it is a great treat when I am able to manage it.  Sometimes I get sick of every one, 
for it seems to me that no one really sympathizes with me, and I get so blue that I want to go 
off alone.  You have too much time alone, & think that is worse, but I dont know about that.  I 
suppose, however, that it is six of one & half a dozen of the other.  I suppose either extreme is 
pretty bad, & there isn’t much choice, but we l both get so desperately sick of having one thing 
all the time, that we are inclined to think that the other has rather the best of it.  I guess the 
trouble is, that we want what we cant have, and so nothing satisfies us.  If we could change off 
now and then or if we could divide things up evenly, we’d do better.  As it is, I have too many 
people around, and too little time to myself, and you haven’t enough people around, & have 
altogether too much time to yourself.  The truth is we both have a hard time, & will, as long as 
we are separated.  Besides letters being unsatisfactory, we have to be bothered so, about even 
that poor comfort.  I haven’t had any fuss since last Sat. but some how or other I am always 
uncomfortable, for I never know what minute some remark on the subject is going to be fired 
off, and it always makes me so mad.  I    .      Goodness!  I dont know what I was going to say.  
Every idea I had has been scared out.  I jumped off this lounge as tho’ I’d been shot.  We all 
tho‘t there was a terrible earthquake but in a second realized that it was Hell Gate.  You know 
today was the day to finish the work which was begun several years ago, and this was to be a 
bigger explosion than the first one.  I suppose you have read all about the final preparations.  
Well I suppose that the horrible place is at last out of the way.  I had forgotten all about it, and 
for a second tho’t the whole house was going to tumble down, but I was the first to come to, 
and said “Oh its Hell Gate.”  Jule was so dazed she didn’t even then remember about it at all, 
and when she heard that, she was shocked at me for saying anything so dreadful, & didn’t 
remember that there was a place very near here by that name that was to be blown up, and it 
was funny to see her look at me.  _____________ 
       The bell just ran and Charlie wasn’t around so I had to go down.  It was some one for 
“Miss Hull.”  I think it was Jennie McDermot but would not swear to it.  You know I have never 
met her, have only seen her from a distance, except once before I opened the door for her, and 
didn’t know her who she was, & didn’t look at her particularly, and wouldn’t know her from 
seeing her then.  Ada told me afterwards that it was she, and I wished I had been a little more 
observing.  



       I think your talk with Dr. Smart was very satisfactory, and it shows you just exactly how 
you stand with him.  Darling why isn’t his position at all sure?  I tho’t a Pres. of a College was 
pretty apt to be a fixture as long as he cared to stay, unless of course there was serious 
objections to him.  What is the matter with Dr. S?  Isn’t he liked, or does he dislike the place?  
You dont seem to speak as tho’ you tho’t he was likely to remain Pres. there for any great 
length of time.  I was very glad tho’ to know how he feels.  Tho’ he has said a good deal before, 
he never came out quite so strong as he did this time, and I feel sure that you are all right, & 
haven’t any thing to worry about for next year, that is, about your position.  I think every thing 
looks very favorable.  I am sorry that you must have all that extra work after all, but I dont 
suppose it can be helped, only you must make it as easy as you can, and not wear yourself out.  
You must make up your mind to shirk a little when it is necessary.  I must say that Barnes had a 
soft thing, and it is too bad for you to have to do so much of his work that the assistant was 
supposed to be able to do.  It is a shame, and I guess he knew that the bulk of it would fall on 
you.  It wouldn’t have hurt him to have offered you the use of the piano for nothing, except of 
course the expense of keeping it in order, and of moving it.  I am glad however that since he 
wasn’t generous enough to make any such offer, that you offered him rent for it, for it is very 
nice for you to have it, but I dont think you need feel everlastingly obliged, for it is quite as 
good an arrangement for him as for you, & he was glad enough to let you have it, for he knew it 
would have good care, & not such a great deal of use, and it is far better for the piano, than to 
have it stored, or standing in the house idle.  I dont suppose you do feel under any obligations 
to him for it tho’, so what I said was rather uncalled for.  I’ll write tomorrow & tell you all about 
my day in Orange etc etc.  Now I must stop.  With deepest truest fondest love 
           from you own 
               Effie. 
 


